
WAC 460-21C-020  Standards for broker-dealer conduct.  No broker-
dealer shall conduct broker-dealer services on the premises of a fi-
nancial institution where retail deposits are taken unless the broker-
dealer complies initially and continuously with the following require-
ments:

(1) Setting. Wherever practical, broker-dealer services shall be 
conducted in a physical location distinct from the area in which the 
financial institution's retail deposits are taken. In those situations 
where there is insufficient space to allow separate areas, the broker-
dealer has a heightened responsibility to distinguish its services 
from those of the financial institution. In all situations, the brok-
er-dealer shall identify its services in a manner that clearly distin-
guishes those services from the financial institution's retail depos-
it-taking activities. The broker-dealer's name shall be clearly dis-
played in the area in which the broker-dealer conducts its services.

(2) Networking arrangements and program management. Networking 
arrangements shall be governed by a written agreement that sets forth 
the responsibilities of the parties and the compensation arrangements. 
Networking arrangements must provide that supervisory personnel of the 
broker-dealer and representatives of state securities authorities, 
where authorized by state law, will be permitted access to the finan-
cial institution's premises where the broker-dealer conducts broker-
dealer services in order to inspect the books and records and other 
relevant information maintained by the broker-dealer with respect to 
its broker-dealer services. Management of the broker-dealer shall be 
responsible for ensuring that the networking arrangement clearly out-
lines the duties and responsibilities of all parties, including those 
of financial institution personnel.

(3) Customer disclosure and written acknowledgment.
(a) At or prior to the time that a customer's securities broker-

age account is opened by a broker-dealer on the premises of a finan-
cial institution where retail deposits are taken, the broker-dealer 
shall:

(i) Disclose, orally and in writing, that the securities products 
purchased or sold in a transaction with the broker-dealer:

(A) Are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation 
("FDIC") or the National Credit Union Administration ("NCUA"), as ap-
plicable.

(B) Are not deposits or other obligations of the financial insti-
tution and are not guaranteed by the financial institution; and

(C) Are subject to investment risks, including possible loss of 
the principal invested.

(ii) Make reasonable efforts to obtain from each customer during 
the account opening process a written acknowledgment of the disclo-
sures required by (a)(i) of this subsection.

(b) If broker-dealer services include any written or oral repre-
sentations concerning insurance coverage, other than FDIC insurance 
coverage, then clear and accurate written or oral explanations of the 
coverage must also be provided to the customers when such representa-
tions are first made.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 21.20.100, 21.20.450. WSR 00-05-055, § 
460-21C-020, filed 2/14/00, effective 3/16/00.]
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